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                                       GUERARD, KALINA & BUTKUS 
                                                   ATTORNEYS AT LAW 
 
RICHARD M. GUERARD 310 S. COUNTY FARM ROAD 

MARK F. KALINA SUITE H 
MARY E. KRASNER WHEATON, IL 60187 
J. STEVEN BUTKUS PH. (630) 665-9033 
JOHN J. PCOLINSKI, JR. FAX (630) 690-9652 
 WRITER’S DIRECT (630) 698-4700 
www.gkblawfirm.com EMAIL: richguerard@wydp.com 

 
May 13, 2020 

 
Mr.  Keith Berkhout 
Kane County Planning Department 
719 S. Batavia Ave 
Geneva, IL 60134 
 
Via Email: berkhoutkeith@co.kane.il.us 

RE: APPLICATION FOR ZONING MAP AMENDMENT AND/OR SPECIAL USE 
ADDRESS: 9N983 DITTMAN ROAD / ELGIN, IL 60124 
APPLICANT: Eric Zimmerman 
PIN:  05-27-100-015-0000 & 05-22-300-010-0000 
 

Dear Mr. Berkhout: 
 
This letter is Petitioner’s response to a letter you received dated November 12, 2019 from the Building 
& Zoning Officer of the Village of Campton Hills.  For convenience and clarity, I have restated the 
comments from the letter, using the paragraph numbers of the letter and followed by the Owner’s 
response using a different font: 

1. Applicant states in response to Question 3, "A use for a landscaping business is an 
existing allowed special use in the F-2 Farm District." According to Section 8.3 of the Kane 
County Zoning Ordinance, "Landscaping business" is not identified as an existing allowed special 
use in F-2.  

Response:  The owner is seeking a rezoning for most of the property from the current F-1 to F-2 
to allow him to relocate his existing Kane County landscaping business to the property. The existing home 
would remain for residential use under the existing F-1 zoning.  Section 8.3-2 of the F2 District states that 
the purpose and intent of this district is to provide for the proper location and regulation of agriculturally 
related sales, services, processing warehousing and marketing activities and other related uses that are 
dependent upon, or closely allied to, the agricultural industry.  The special uses include Agriculturally related 
research and facilities and Horticultural services. The Kane County Staff and Kane County Board have 
historically determined that the requested use of a landscape business, which associated with a growing 
area for trees, scrubs and evergreens, is included within the purpose of the zoning and is a proper location 
for this use.  Kane County has recently approved similar landscape business uses in the F-2 Farm District.  
13.545 acres are designated for the growing area for use to grow shrubs, trees & evergreens which are 
only for use in the owner’s landscape business. This location and property will not be used for retail sales 
and nothing will be sold on site nor will any customers visit the property. 

2. Applicant states in response to Question 5, "The property is designated Resource 
Management. The proposed use for the property is consistent with the Kane County 2040 Land 
Use Plan." Applicant does not, however, provide adequate information to support the claim.   
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Response:  The applicant included in its application the portion of the Kane County Land Use Plan 
showing the property.  However, regardless of the designation, with the substantial bulk of the property to 
continue to be used in agricultural planting, and as buffer along Bowes Creek, the proposed use continues 
to contribute to the green infrastructure of the area.  It is a less intense use than the property on the other 
side of the Creek.  No new buildings are being built.  The proposed use for the property is consistent with 
the Kane County 2040 Land Use Plan.  The Kane County Planning Department Staff Report to the Zoning 
Board of Appeals Staff recommended as Findings of Fact: “The rezoning will allow a landscaping business 
to be relocated to this property.” 

3. Applicant states in response to Question 7, that the use of the property as a 
landscaping business is compatible with the surrounding uses of an alpaca farm and a pheasant 
farm. It should be noted that an agricultural use is not presumed to be compatible with a 
landscaping business.   

Response:  The property consists of two parcels with a total of 15.51acres, it is accessed directly 
onto Dittman Road.  The Property is zoned F-1 Farm District.  Parcel 1 of 1.965 acres will remain F-1 with 
the existing single-family home to be occupied by the Owner/Applicant. The Applicant is requesting zoning 
of Parcel 2, 13.545 acres from F-1 to F-2 with a special use to permit an owner operated landscaping 
business on the property.  13.5 acres of the Property will be used for tree nursery, material storage, 
equipment storage and natural trees, shrubs and evergreens. The use is consistent with the adjacent uses 
of Alpaca farm and Pheasant farm. The use will not increase traffic or noise in any significant way.  It will 
have no significant negative impacts on the neighbors.  It will not be necessary to provide additional utilities, 
access roads, or drainage. 

4. Applicant states in response to Question 9, that the property has "adequate 
drainage," but does not provide a professional evaluation of the site, or evidence to support the 
claim. It should be noted for the purposes of considering the drainage question, that Bowes Creek 
runs along one side of the property line. We respectfully request that consideration of stormwater 
best management practices be given high priority.   
 
Response:  The Applicant ordered a Drain Tile Study from Huddleston McBride Land Drainage Company 
and submitted it to the Kane County Water Resources Department for review.  Property drainage will be 
preserved.  The Applicant is not constructing any new buildings or changing the grading.  The propose use 
does not impact the existing drainage.  The Applicant will comply with review and requests from the Kane 
County Department of Resources.  The Department of Water Resources requested the following 
Stipulations for approval of the requested Zoning.  The Owner has agreed to all of the Stipulations.  The 
Owner submitted to Water Resources the drain tile exhibit, floodplain exhibit and floodplain Easement 
document. the Department of Water Resources has reviewed the documents and and stated that it is 
satisfied these documents meet the intent of the stipulations requested by Water Resources at the ZBA 
meeting regarding the Owner’s petition.  
 

STIPULATION:  This site contains Floodplain and Floodway. Any disturbance within the Floodway 
will require permitting from Kane County, IDNR and USACE.  
STIPULATION:  Water Resources will require that an Easement be recorded over the Floodplain, 
with specific restrictions. A licensed professional engineer shall create an exhibit that demonstrates 
the boundary of the Floodplain on the site and notes all restricted activities within the Floodplain.   
STIPULATION: There can be nothing placed in the floodplain that results in fill in the floodplain. 
Storage of any kind, including but not limited to materials such as mulch, dirt, gravel, sand or 
firewood, will not be permitted in the floodplain. This shall be clearly communicated in the Easement 
language. 
STIPULATION:  The Kane County stormwater ordinance, Section 9-142 Part A, outlines 
appropriate uses within the Floodway. No other activities outside of this list will be permitted in the 
Floodway. 
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STIPULATION:  No Fencing is allowed anywhere within the Floodway. No planting or landscaping 
that are designed to act as a fence will be permitted in the Floodway. 
STIPULATION:  If trees are to be included as any of the planting on the property a drain tile study 
will be required. If the study indicates that there are drain tiles on the property, the applicant shall 
submit a plan to protect these tiles and if necessary, reroute new tile. If there are any areas 
upstream or downstream served by drain tiles on this site observations structures will be required 
for maintenance and monitoring purposes.  

5. Applicant states in response to Question 10, that "Dittman Road accommodates 
egress and ingress without compromising roadways or neighbors. The traffic pattern will not be 
impacted. The traffic generated is not significant and creates no traffic concerns." The language 
is unclear. A description of the types of truck(s), equipment and business hours is not included. It 
should be noted that the Village of Campton Hills had recently resolved a complaint from several 
residents about a landscape business which was operating (within the Village of Campton Hills) 
from a property located at Dittman and Lenz, in an F-District, because of excessive heavy trucks 
and traffic on Dittman Road, particularly in the early morning hours. The landscape business on 
that site is now ceased.   

Response:  The owner does not use “heavy trucks” in the business.  The Application included a list 
of equipment used on site.  Landscape Equipment which may be on site includes: (1) one-ton dump truck, 
(1) one-ton pick- up truck (4) 3/4 T. pickup trucks, (1) 1/2 Ton. pickup truck, (2) equipment trailers, (3) Utility 
Trailers, (1) Dump trailer, (12) commercial style lawn mowers riders/standers/walk behinds, (9) snow plows 
for trucks & skid steers,  (2) skid steer loaders, (1) kubota compact tractor, and various hand powered 
equipment: string trimmers, power blowers, chain saws, hedge trimmers, plate compactors & concrete 
saws.  At the request of KDOT the owner has agreed to dedicate a 60-foot half right-way to Kane County 
on Dittman Road for the property zoned F-2. 

6. According to Applicant's business web page [www.zimmermanslandscaping.com], 
the business currently offers services for hardscaping, maintenance and snow removal, in 
addition to landscaping. Therefore, for the purposes of the subject application, the description of 
Applicant's business is either somewhat unclear or incomplete. Additional information is needed 
to properly ascertain the scope of the business, and to clarify whether or not Applicant intends to 
include services other than landscaping on the proposed site.  Response:  The supplemental letter 
to the Application described in detail the operation of the business.   

Response: The existing pole barn shown on the site plan will be used to store/house equipment; 
trucks, trailers, lawn mowers, hand power equipment, wheelbarrows, shovels, rakes, etc.  Employees will 
park in designated parking spots in the gravel area East of the pole building. Trucks & trailers will be parked 
in the designated gravel area as well as inside the pole building.  Storage of Mulch, gravel, sand, aggregate 
will be stored in the gravel area east of the pole barn. these materials will be stored on a concrete slab with 
concrete blocks surrounding three sides of the concrete slab.  The remainder of the property will be used 
to grow shrubs, trees & evergreens which are only for use in the owner’s landscape business. This location 
and property will not be used for retail and nothing will be sold on site nor will any customers visit the 
property. The pole building will be utilized as an equipment/material storage facility for Zimmerman 
Landscaping.  The company has 10 employees. Employees will be arriving at the pole building in the 
mornings load equipment & materials as needed for the daily tasks. During the day employees will be off 
site with minimal loading and employees limited time at the property. At the end of the day employees will 
arrive, unload equipment and park vehicles/trailers.  The owner, Eric Zimmerman’s sole residence is the 
residence onsite and employees will be fully supervised. There will be no impact on the adjacent Forest 
preserve as the property is leased to a local farmer for corn or soybeans crops at this time. 

http://www.zimmermanslandscaping.com/
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7. As mentioned previously, Bowes Creek runs along the property line. The potential 
for environmental impact ought to be considered if a landscape business were allowed. If landscape 
operations (in addition to a tree nursery, evergreens and shrubs as the application notes) involve 
fertilizers, pesticides or and/or other chemical treatments, it would be potentially harmful to the 
Fox River watershed - considering that Bowes Creek connects to Stony Creek, which connects to 
Otter Creek, which connects to Ferson Creek, which outlets at the Fox River. Likewise, if a snow 
removal operation were part of this business, the storage and/or use of road salt/melt mix could 
potentially be a pollutant to water and wildlife.   

Response:  Applicant submitted a site plan as part of his Application.  Bowes Creek is well buffered 
by the growing area which comprises the bulk of the land.  The property has been historically used for 
farming.  The planting of trees, evergreens and shrubs will serve to reduce drainage problems rather than 
create them.   
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Please contact me with any questions or concerns.  
 
Sincerely,  

 
Richard M. Guerard
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